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Vice Chair Kornreich called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, October 7, 2008, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Arizzi, Bond, Cannon, Cheyne, Faulk, Flashman, Gleason, Goodman, Haynes, Howe, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, McElwain, Moyer, Nowak, Pereira, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Rizzardi, Schwetman, Shaeffer, Snyder, Thobaben, Virnoche, Weissbart, Yarnall, Zoellner.    

Members Absent:  Butler, Coffey, Gunsalus, Mortazavi, Richmond.

Proxies:  Moyer for Bolick-Floss, Moyer for Harrington.

Guests:  MacConnie, S. Smith, Ayoob, Burges.

Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of September 23, 2008
M/S/U (Thobaben/Zoellner) to approve the minutes of the meeting of September 23, 2008 as written.
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer):   The committee is developing a procedure to allow programs of study to substitute for either upper division General Education (GE) courses or Area E courses.  Senator Moyer also reported for the ad hoc committee that was formed last Spring to begin the process of revising the discontinuation procedures.  Instead, the committee has decided first to create temporary procedures for what will happen after the prioritization process is over.  There will be procedures for departments planning for growth as well as for departments planning for reorganization or discontinuation.  The ad hoc committee will forward its recommendations to the Senate.

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Kornreich):  A resolution approving  a revised Intellectual Property policy is forthcoming.
Student Affairs Committee (Chair Schwetman):  The committee is working on two items:  1) a possible campus policy on email as an official form of student communication, and 2) a review of the standardized core evaluation form.  A survey on the form will be sent to faculty personnel committees this week.
Associated Students (President Pereira):  A new student representative to the Senate, Andrew Bond, was introduced.  AS met its goal of getting 5% of the student body registered to vote.
California Faculty Association (Benjamin Shaeffer):  Concern was raised at the chapter Executive Board meeting regarding the review of policies and guidelines on freedom of speech that is being undertaken by Vice President Gunsalus.  Of primary concern was the scope of the review and whether or not proposed changes would be vetted by a committee.  The Provost indicated that the purpose of the review is to discover what policies currently exist on campus governing the use of display spaces, in order to discuss whether or not a single campus policy is needed or if each area should have its own policy.

Staff Council (Val Arizzi):  Nomination letters for Staff Recognition Awards are due to the President’s Office on Monday, October 13.  There is information on the President’s office web site and the Staff Council web site regarding the nomination process.

Proxies were announced.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community (see Procedures for HSU Academic Senate Open Forum at www.humboldt.edu/~acadsen)

There were no speakers.
1. TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 – Approval of DRAFT Academic Calendar 2009/2010
M/S (Cheyne/Larson) to approve the draft Academic Calendar 2009/2010.

Discussion:

· The question, why does HSU have two five-week summer sessions, was raised.  Professor Fulgham responded that four years ago, an extensive survey was conducted of students who had attended both summer sessions.  Overwhelmingly, the majority voted to retain the two five-week sessions.  Several other options were offered as choices in the survey.  At the same time, there was a poll of faculty who taught during summer session.  Faculty also strongly supported retaining the five-week sessions.  There have been two five-week sessions for about fifteen years now.

· The Fall semester calendar discriminates against people who celebrate holidays other than Christmas.  It requires that grading has be to done when you would be normally celebrating the holiday with family.  

· The academic calendar needs to be approved on an annual basis, until the revised perpetual calendar is presented for approval by Senate.  The calendar is controlled to a certain extent by the State Controller’s Office and certain regulations that must be followed.  In addition, the academic calendar norms and definitions, to be used in developing calendars, are provided in HR 2008-03 (included in the senate packet).   
· Are there any CSU campuses that have been able to find a way to accommodate some of these holidays?  Chico has an intersession, a period in January during which a series of two or three-week classes are taught.  That is how they acquire the number of instructional days needed.  That is the only one that has been looked at as an alternative.

· The Provost noted that possibilities for beginning the semester earlier are being investigated.  Advantages would include more flexibility in scheduling the calendar as well as getting new faculty on an earlier pay period.  The first cycle would cost ca. $2 million to implement, so it is only under discussion at this point.

· The problem noted earlier regarding holidays does not have to do with instructional days.  It is the “Grades due day” that is problematic. This wasn’t a problem previously when grades were due in January.  It was noted that there have been changes in reporting for students on financial aid and in order for staff to process the grades for the new timeline, they must have them before the two-week break.  The Registrar’s Office needs to complete the work before they go on vacation; otherwise they have to work during vacation.
· Has cutting back on Thanksgiving week been considered?  The decision to extend Thanksgiving week  was made a long time ago.  There was so much absenteeism on Monday and Tuesday that the only way to ensure students attended class was to give them mid-term.  Even now, with the week-long break, many students are leaving on the Thursday or Friday before.  The question is fair and could be re-visited; it would restore two instructional days in the calendar.

· It was noted that because of the geographic location of HSU, it is difficult for people to travel to and from their homes to celebrate with families in less than the currently allotted time.  

· It was noted that the decision to increase the time off at Thanksgiving was partly due to the fact that students had been involved in fatal car accidents while travelling during the shorter break period.   
· The Senate should approve the calendar for 2009/2010 and take up these other issues when the revised perpetual calendar comes to the Senate.  This is a time-sensitive matter; the calendar needs to be filed with the Chancellor’s Office (CO).
· It suggested that the Senate thank Ken Fulgham for his work on the calendar and vote on the calendar.

Voting occurred and the Draft Academic Calendar for 2009/2010 PASSED Unanimously.
M/S/U (Yarnall/Zoellner) to make the calendar an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.

2. Resolution on Approaches to Student Writing (#04-08/09-EP) – FIRST READING
M/S (Moyer/Cheyne) to place the resolution on the floor for discussion.

Resolution on Approaches to Improve Student Writing
#04-08/09-EP – October 7, 2008

FIRST READING

Resolved:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that every department must implement a plan to develop discipline-specific writing skills in their majors.  This plan must define characteristics of good discipline-specific writing skills and show how these writing skills are introduced, developed, mastered, and assessed; and be it further

Resolved:  That review of these plans and their implementation will be incorporated into the new Curriculum Review and Oversight processes; and be it further 

Resolved:  That faculty are encouraged to take advantage of training provided by the Writing and Communication Across the Curriculum Coordinator and other Faculty Development Resources, both to learn ways to improve student writing and to learn ways to use writing to improve student learning; and be it further

Resolved:  That, within the next two years, the appropriate oversight committees are strongly encouraged to review the role of writing in General Education courses.

Rationale:  Anecdotal and assessment evidence suggests that many Humboldt State University students need to strengthen their writing skills.  In addition, writing proficiency is one of HSU’s student learning outcomes and one of the WASC themes.  Because writing skill develops over time with constant practice, an approach that develops skills over multiple courses will increase student learning of this essential skill.  In addition, developing discipline-specific writing skills is essential because effective writing is tied to the content of the writing.

Some departments already include writing skills as one of the student learning outcomes, while other departments may need to start creating a plan from the beginning.  A suggested approach is listed below:

1) Through faculty discussion, identify the types of documents that are produced in your discipline

2) Based on those documents, describe specific characteristics of good writing for your discipline

3) Examine/revise/adjust your curriculum so that these characteristics are introduced, developed, and mastered within your major’s course of study
4) Ideally, develop a departmental grading rubric that describes the essential elements of acceptable writing.  This rubric would be used by all professors to ensure a degree of consistency in the scoring of writing assignments.

Senator Moyer provided background on the resolution.  WASC Theme I addresses the need to improve student writing at HSU.  The Educational Policies Committee was charged to create a plan, which has not been an easy task.  It will be expensive to do successfully and/or require faculty to re-think how they teach.  The Committee has struggled to find a viable approach.  The Senate Executive Committee has expressed doubts that the current proposal will be supported by the Senate.  It is being presented as a First Reading in order to solicit feedback from the Senate.  The Committee will re-draft the proposal as needed.

The Committee sought to create an approach that would provide an opportunity for every single student’s writing to improve, rather than identify certain students who have problems with writing, and address only those.  There is room to grow for everyone in this area, including faculty.  The Committee defined good writing (beyond the basic mechanics of grammar, etc) as the ability to organize thoughts and make effective arguments.  As a result, good writing is likely to come from having something to say, i.e., in-depth study of a subject.  Therefore, the Committee felt that writing in the major is likely to produce this kind of thinking and quality writing.  The Committee also reviewed studies which indicated that writing is an effective way for students to learn material.  The process of having to organize their thoughts and make arguments forces students to synthesize the material and they learn more as a result.  It is hoped that requiring all major programs to think about teaching writing will help writing become a central focus for faculty and students and create a culture that values good writing.  Research indicates that courses that require large amounts of writing have the most engaged students.  Studies also show that a lot of frequent writing, even of short assignments, produces much greater improvement in student writing than having a lot of big writing assignments.  It was felt that writing-intensive courses were not the best way to address the issue at HSU.  The Committee also felt that creating writing-intensive courses makes the issue someone else’s problem instead of focusing on the need for faculty to have more writing in their own courses.

The current proposal recommends discipline-specific writing in the major, because of the different writing conventions that are used across disciplines.  Students need to learn how to write appropriately within their discipline.  At least a third of majors on campus have already included writing as one of their student outcomes, and so will not need to make any major changes other than to create a plan.  The approach being recommended is flexible enough that individual departments may make the choices they feel are best for their students in order to help them learn to write.  The Committee discussed the option of requiring writing in GE courses, but did not have a clear vision on how to make it work successfully.  Instead, it recommends that the appropriate oversight committees review the role of writing in GE courses over the next two years.

The Committee’s proposal is envisioned as a first step in the process of improving student writing.   At this point, the Committee would like feedback and specific suggestions from the Senate.  
Discussion:

· It was suggested that the wording in the Rationale be re-phrased to say writing proficiency is “a part of” WASC Theme I, rather than “one of the WASC themes.”

· Writing across the curriculum is one of the most important ways to help students develop their writing skills.  If this is to be implemented, there must be institutional support.  Increases in class sizes will prevent some faculty from continuing to incorporate writing in their courses.  There should be a requirement that students get feedback on their writing, i.e., there must be a draft process.  Raising the GWPE score would be helpful; many students comment that it is too easy.  The more opportunities there are for writing to be assessed, the more successful the program will be.  Requiring one writing-intensive course in a four year period will not develop a student’s writing skills.  

· Number four in the rationale, “develop a departmental grading rubric,” should be removed.  This will not work in departments  in which each faculty member has different expectations.  Adding a writing component to every GE course is ill-advised.  GE courses run the gamut; for example, adding a writing component to CHEM 109 would not be well-received by students.  Without having some kind of institutional support for adding this work, it just becomes another unfunded mandate.  It is a wonderful idea, but it is a lot of work, and would be a huge additional burden on the faculty.  
· The first resolved clause needs contextual clarity as to the basis on which this policy change is being implemented.  It should be clear as to whether the Senate is creating a new policy or  amending an old policy, and on what grounds the Senate proposes curriculum policy.  There should also be a timetable included.  The second resolved clause should indicate that the curriculum review and oversight processes are only proposed, rather than “new,” at this point.  The issue of the GWPE should be taken up separately.  A more workable approach might be to consider improving writing across the GE curriculum, rather than across the entire curriculum.

· Concern was expressed as to how this proposal would apply to multi-disciplinary programs, without requiring students to learn ten different ways of writing.
· The proposed approach sounds very good.  From the point of view of a department that has already completed the four items suggested, the rubric was not that onerous.  The department identified where it wanted students to arrive, and used that as a way to develop stages of skill.  The stages of skill might vary from one faculty member to another.  There is real potential in the proposal.  Including this as part of assessment can help a department learn about its students’ writing which can lead to making helpful changes in its curriculum.  It is especially valuable to do this at the department level, with an eye to the skills that majors need.  

· It is helpful to hear about the research that the Educational Policies Committee did.  Have there been studies to determine how much time students spend reading compared to other life activities?  Is there a direct correlation between how much students read and how well they write versus how much time they spend watching television and how well they write?  Today’s popular culture is having a dramatic effect on how students write.  There are huge disparities in the same age cohort in terms of writing skills.  This kind of research would be interesting to see and would help faculty to better understand students.  This is yet another onerous task put upon faculty that takes away time from grading papers, providing feedback to students, etc.  Could a more positive and creative approach be taken, i.e., could we award money to a student who gets a paper published?  Faculty who are currently using this proposed approach were encouraged to share their ideas and best practices online.  We want to improve student writing, but a different approach should be taken.
· Writing needs to take place in lower division classes, before students reach upper division classes or their major; this is a reasonable expectation.  It is hard to know how we can head in the direction of increasing class sizes and also teach writing effectively.  It is difficult to teach students how to write well if they aren’t allowed to re-write.  The focus needs to be on lower division courses.  When students write on a regular basis, they are much more engaged intellectually in the class and participate on a higher intellectual level; this decreases when there is less writing.  Reading students’ writing helps to get to know their thought processes and gain insight into who they are.  Without that, the gap between faculty and students increases.  Writing is essential to retention, because it engages the students and provides an opportunity for faculty to know their students better.  The focus needs to be GE, not on the major, and it should be across the curriculum.  There should be a common rubric and we shouldn’t use the GWPE as a measure of student writing.  It is an exercise in impromptu writing and does not require writing, thinking, and engagement in a thoughtful and meaningful way.

· The idea of having every department do this is impractical.  However, the idea of discipline-specific writing is good.  We should think about how this could work in GE.  Not every lower-division GE class should be writing-intensive, but students should be required to take three or four writing-intensive classes in their educational career at HSU.  Could departments apply to have certain GE courses be designated as writing-intensive?  Did the committee consider the possibility of requiring students to take a certain number of GE writing-intensive courses?
· The Committee discussed requiring one or two writing-intensive courses; this was a proposal from the WASC committee.  Because evidence from studies indicated that a lot of frequent writing is more successful than an occasional course, the Committee did not pursue the idea.  The Committee also believed the writing-intensive courses makes it someone else’s responsibility, rather than every faculty member being responsible for their students.

· The workload issue is a primary concern.  Years ago, HSU had writing adjuncts.  These were separate one-unit courses, taught by people in English.  The courses were associated with certain departmental courses, for example BIOL 105.  The English instructor and course instructor determined the topics assigned to students for writing .  The result was that students learned more about the subject and also wrote better.  They program was discontinued because of lack of money.  This idea should be considered again.  
· Prior to switching to the semester system at HSU, the Journalism department used to offer six to eight sections on technical writing which was required by several majors.  It was not a perfect solution, but was helpful to students, similar to the writing adjunct model.  After switching to the semester system, every department but one dropped technical writing as a requirement for their major.  Workload issues were addressed in the senate’s prior resolution on writing-intensive courses (attachment to Resolution #04-08/09-EP), by limiting class size to no more than 30 seats.  It was suggested that the first resolved clause be re-written to read:  “recommends to the President that every department must develop discipline-specific writing skills in their major as one of their major student learning outcomes.”  If it is a learning outcome for each major, then it will be exposed to the current assessment process.  This is the best way to engineer this change.

· Sixty percent of graduates are transfer students, so they would be missed if the focus is on writing in lower division GE courses.  Many individual faculty take responsibility for improving student writing in their courses – this is important and in many ways heroic.  What is needed though is a departmental outcome.  If the improvement of student writing is left to the individual faculty efforts in their classrooms, then students who do not have courses from those faculty will not benefit.  Each department needs to discuss how to structure the major in order to guarantee that students will have the opportunity to learn the kind of writing that needs to be done in the major.  Then the burden can be shared, so it is not only a few who have to carry it.  From a workload perspective, major courses tend to have fewer students in them than the non-major courses.  Resources can be shifted to GE courses in order to reduce class sizes, etc., if this is what the faculty chooses.  However, those resources will have to come from somewhere, for example from the majors.   There is a lot to be said for looking at ways to engineer this so it is a part of the major experience, both from a practical standpoint and in terms of what would benefit the students the most.

· It would be helpful to have departments come up with a common goal on what is good writing.  Students need to know what the expectations are from the department.  
· It was suggested that the resolution include a statement that if departments can provide evidence that they have already completed the recommended approaches, then they would be exempt from writing a plan.

· Based on today’s discussion, this approach, or something similar, seems the way to go.  HSU needs a strategy that will be sound enough to be accepted by WASC and is also a legitimate effort towards successfully completing this goal.  The workload issue is serious; every year the amount of responsibilities increase and there has been no additional compensation to help meet those responsibilities.  However, if resources are provided, they will have to come from someplace else and it will be difficult for departments to find anything to give up.  Departments would likely find the time to do it.  Smaller classes in the major are, for the most part, the best place to implement strategies that will assist with student learning.  
· Senators were reminded that this is not being imposed upon us by WASC – it was chosen by the  WASC Theme I action team as one of the seven outcomes, arrived at through extensive consultation with the faculty.  We are not in an ideal situation, i.e., we can’t do what we want to do which is to put together an integrated, comprehensive writing program taught by faculty members who are not overloaded.  This proposal is a decent compromise, given the situation that we are in.

· The resolution provides a sense of a plan, but it is incomplete.  We’re not sure what students we’re talking about.  Majors are not necessarily well-defined as freshmen or sophomores.  There needs to be some kind of consistency or universality in what they are learning about writing, regardless of what major they choose, otherwise it will be chaotic for those students.  Transfer students present a different problem; they may already have had some writing background and they may not have chosen a major yet.  The departmental plans may have to include both writing in GE and in the major program.  There needs to be a plan with a universal aspect to it, that reaches all types of students, and that has some major-specific aspects to it that provides students on the path toward a major with reinforcement and enhancement of writing skills.  It would help to see some models of what the proposed plans are supposed to look like.  Giving the GWPE at the end of a student’s career is not the way to measure improvement; it only certifies the completion of the bare minimum requirement.  If it is aimed at improvement, it should be given at the sophomore or junior level, with a certification of how much progress a student has made.  

· It is important for departments to play a key role in this; the kind of writing needed in the discipline is not the kind of writing that it going to be taught in GE.  It is good to have the conversation at the department level; not everything belongs in all classes, but if it is built in at the department level, it can be implemented in classes as appropriate.  There is danger in mixing formative and summative assessment.  The GWPE is summative.  Department plans need to have formative assessment so that changes can be made along the way to improve the quality of the ultimate outcome.  The plan writing process is onerous.  It would help if there could be ways to embed current documentation, create lists of bullet points, etc.,  so that a major plan does not have to be written from scratch.  Having a place for faculty to share strategies would be very helpful.  The two-step process suggested in the resolution, i.e., starting at the department level and then looking at GE, is an efficient way to deal with this.  The GE side of this is very important, but it will be much more complicated.
· There are many resources available for faculty to use as well as avenues through which to share ideas.  Senators were reminded why the need to improve student writing was chosen as the top goal by the WASC Theme I action team.  Writing well is a feature of the university experience that is inherent in being a good disciplinary practitioner.  It is not an isolated skill.  We want to students to practice and to master the vocabulary of their discipline and the way to help students do that is within the major.
· There is a huge gap between taking English 100 and getting a more focused writing instruction.  The third resolved clause should be looked at closely; the amount of training that can be provided and sharing of online resources will make or break this plan.  

· It is good to keep the writing focus in the major.  But we need to look at all sorts of models.  Community colleges are doing a lot with writing and have some very effective programs.  The Committee was encouraged to look at some models from community colleges, for effective ways of doing this without greatly increasing faculty workload.

Senators were asked to email additional comments they have for the Educational Policies Committee to Senator Moyer.

Senator Moyer took a straw poll to see if senators felt the Educational Policies Committee is going in the right direction with the resolution.  The majority of senators supported the direction the committee is taking with the proposed approach to improve student writing.

M/S/P (Thobaben/Cheyne) to return the resolution to the Educational Policies Committee.

3. Discussion on the Senate’s Vision of Effective Shared Governance

The subcommittee that will be meeting with the President to discuss various issues, including shared governance, would like to be able to able to present the Senate’s vision of shared governance and what it means to the faculty as a whole, rather than just their own individual views of shared governance.

Discussion:

It is hoped that as some point in the future, the discussion of shared governance will also include students and staff.  

A section in one of the CSU documents states that shared governance involves mutual problem-solving and the idea of consulting rather than informing.  One of the things we have experienced is that rather than undertaking a mutual problem-solving process, the conversation is beginning at the point at which the faculty is presented with a solution.  For governance to be shared, everyone needs to begin at the point of problem identification/clarification.  It is a problem occurring both ways; i.e., the discussion begins with someone proposing a solution.  This distinction is key to the idea of shared governance and what makes it work or not.
Shared governance involves deliberation; it takes time and can’t be hurried.  There should be careful listening to arguments, presenting and listening to objections, careful explanations as needed, and deliberation.

It is not necessarily an either/or issue; sometimes it is nice to have someone come to the table with an idea or proposed solution for discussion.    
What do senators see as the possibility for faculty to share the governance with the President, Provost, and the rest of the administrative team?  What does “share” mean, in terms of shared governance?  How does that work?

Shared governance has something to do with problem identification.  Administration is fundamentally responsible for the institution and the faculty for academic integrity.  The administration should identify a problem, provide faculty with information that is transparent, timely, and comprehensive, and then welcome faculty into a deliberation on possible alternatives.  At that point, we have shared governance.  The President and Provost know more about specific problems and have the relevant information; this needs to be passed along to the faculty with an opportunity to brainstorm, deliberate, and/or problem-solve.  Creative ideas may emerge that present options not considered before.  The subcommittee needs to ask the President how he views this type of process and how much he would like to be involved in a deliberative process with the faculty.
Some faculty feel they are always reacting to something new.  Information isn’t provided early on; it’s always an urgent situation with a short turnaround time for a response.  Faculty can’t always be responding to emergencies.  Shared governance isn’t possible under these circumstances.  We need to find ways to distribute information on a problem as early as possible so that whoever is impacted has more opportunity to advise and recommend.

Right now if feels as if faculty are being condescended to constantly; only being asked for a quick opinion on something without being given enough information.  A response is demanded immediately, the stakes are high, and if it isn’t done right, people are punished.  This is not collaboration; it feels like the administration is playing the role of disciplinarian.  In contrast, an administrator who does not act like an authority figure or pretend to have all of the answers, and who welcomes many opinions creates a radically different type of feeling.  Faculty feel valued and listened to, rather than just having their opinion solicited at the last moment.  Faculty should feel they are on the same team, working toward the same vision.
A straw poll was taken and senators indicated that the need for faculty to be involved in decision-making processes earlier is a primary concern.

In the last few years, it has become more difficult to identify what the faculty perspective is.  The faculty role in governance is important.  To be effective, it is important to understand what the faculty want.  It has become more difficult to discern what the faculty want.  Faculty have become factionalized on some issues and this has seriously impaired the effectiveness of the faculty.  This may also be a perception on the part of the administration; if they are hearing from different factions of the supposedly same group, with different opinions, it makes collaboration more difficult.  The subcommittee may want to be prepared to discuss this if it comes up in the dialogue with the President.  

The HSU faculty is reacting to a style or approach to shared governance that is currently in place on the part of the President and others.  How does the faculty communicate effectively back to the President when it is frustrated by the style of consultation or approach to shared governance.  Faculty become frustrated when actual formal approaches to shared governance, which are embedded in policy, are side-stepped, ignored, or dismissed as trivial.  There is also concern that the President has elevated shared governance with staff and students as equally, or possibly more important, than shared governance with faculty.

Years ago the statewide senate and the trustees came to agreement that neither side could walk away from an issue; that there must be some resolution or consensus arrived at.  This is what shared governance boils down to.  There have been a number of vice presidents on this campus who have exhibited great approaches to shared governance.  In general, this campus has always been a populist campus – the quickest way to bring a contentious issue to resolution is to bring it to the faculty and the students first, before there is any solution proposed.  This is very laborious and messy, but regardless of the final result, everyone is on board.  

Attributes that should be part of any shared governance process include:  begin the discussion before proposing the solution, collaboration, trust, openness, good faith, communication, active listening, and a sense of objectivity.  Much of this does not exist currently between the faculty and the administration.  Over the past few years, the campus has been bringing in outside consultants to tell us things that we already know.  Some of the decisions that faculty are taking issue with are coming from consultants or outside feedback.  It feels like governance is being shared with the consultants rather than the faculty.
Shared governance is about both curriculum and overall university policy.  It should be driven by what is best for the students, first and foremost, and it should not be about who has the most power.  Faculty want to do a good job in their discipline, teach as well as they can, give students a valuable education, serve the mission and vision of the university.  Faculty need the wherewithal to do this from administrative partners.

The President has stated that perception is reality.  Faculty have the perception that when consultation is made with the faculty, the decisions have already been made by the administration, and it is just a way to get evidence to support decisions that have already been made.  The subcommittee might be able to find a way for the president to begin to make this perception no longer be the reality.  
Senator Goodman distributed copies of a draft proposal for a consensus model of shared governance.  Comments on the proposal should be forwarded to Senator Goodman.

Concern was expressed about whether or not there is enough good will on the part of the President to feel that the subcommittee has a chance of accomplishing something.  Good will is also part of working within a consensus model.  The subcommittee may be able to assess after one or more initial meetings with the President, the probability of whether or not they will be able to reach any kind of conclusion.  If they decide that the desired goal will not be met, they can pull the plug and report back to the senate.  The subcommittee needs to keep in mind the whole history of this over the past two year and remain strong, i.e., not easily persuaded, in the process of trying to arrive at some formal agreements to resolve the issues that have been raised.

There needs to be openness to the process and mutual respect on the part of all parties, consultation, and compromise.  Faculty are feeling that even if they are almost unanimous in a particular point of view, that is not enough for the administration to consider the faculty’s point of view as viable if it differs from their own.  Even if the President disagrees, he could support the faculty’s position on certain issues.

M/S/P (Zoellner/Marshall) to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 6:00 p.m.



















